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Respondent No. 2 represented by the HONORABLE CHRISTY L.
KING, Attorney at Law, Little Rock, Arkansas.

Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed April 20, 2018.  The

administrative law judge found that the stimulant

Nuvigil was reasonably necessary medical treatment. 

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission reverses the administrative law judge’s

opinion.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant
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did not prove a prescription for Nuvigil was reasonably

necessary in connection with the claimant’s compensable

injury.    

I.  HISTORY

The parties stipulated that the claimant, now age

59, sustained a compensable back injury on July 23,

2004.  The claimant testified that he underwent surgery

in July 2009.  The claimant testified that he did not

work after May 2011.  The parties stipulated that the

claimant was permanently totally disabled as a result of

the compensable injury.  The claimant testified that he

eventually received implantation of a “spinal cord

stimulator” and a “pain pump.”    

Dr. David H. Trotter, an orthopaedic surgeon,

provided a Peer Review Report on October 27, 2014:

The claimant is a male, who has complaints of
low back pain radiating to the bilateral lower
extremity (BLE).  The claimant was being seen
to have pain pump increased.

REVIEW QUESTION(S):

1.  Is NUVIGIL TAB 250 MG Day Supply: 30 Qty:
30 Refills: 1 Rx Date: 10/23/2014 medically
necessary?

The request for NUVIGIL TAB 250MG Day Supply: 
30 Qty: 30 Refills: 1 Rx Date: 10/23/2014 is
not medically necessary.  
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Per ODG Guidelines, “Armodafinil (Nuvigil) -
Not recommended solely to counteract sedation
effects of narcotics.  Armodafinil is used to
treat excessive sleepiness caused by
narcolepsy or shift work sleep disorder.  It
is very similar to Modafinil.  Studies have
not demonstrated any difference in efficacy
and safety between armodafinil and modafinil. 
(Tembe, 2011) For more information see also
Modafinil (Provigil®), where it is not
recommended solely to counteract sedation
effects of narcotics until after first
considering reducing excessive narcotic
prescribing, and it is noted that there should
be heightened awareness for potential abuse of
and dependence on this drug.  Recently
Cephalon produced a campaign advertising
Nuvigil’s ability to help shift workers stay
alert on the job without impeding their
ability to sleep during the day.  The FDA is
conducting an investigation into the
possibility that this advertising or
promotional information may have violated
current regulations.  Guideline criteria have
not been met.  No evidence of a diagnosis of
insomnia has been provided for review.  There
is no indication that standard sleep hygiene
techniques have been tried and failed. 
Furthermore, this medication is only supported
for short term use.  Therefore, the request
for NUVIGIL TAB 250MG Day Supply: 30 Qty: 30
Refills: 1 Rx Date: 10/23/2014 is not
medically necessary.

The claimant treated at Baptist Health Sleep Clinic 

beginning August 27, 2015:

This 56 year old male presents for sleep apnea
(consult), Sleep General Consult and Sleep
Medication History....

The patient reports being in bed from 1030 pm
until 630-930am taking about 30 mintues (sic)
to fall asleep with no pre-sleep restless leg
symptoms.  The patient reports environmental
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stimuli in the bedroom at night, including TV
on 2 hours and dog in bed.  There are leg
cramps, and back pain....The patient arouses
3-4 times after sleep onset for back pain,
with wake after sleep onset lasting various
amounts of time, having to get up and
alleviate the pain....The patient generally
wakes up tired with a headache.  During the
day, the patient is sleepy.  The patient is a
prominent napper when given the chance, 1-
2h/multiple times/day.  There has been some
drowsy driving, and no motor vehicle accidents
due to sleepiness.  He reports that he drives
minimally, due to his fentanyl pain pump....

Lindsay R. Melson, APRN, assessed “1.  Unspecified

sleep apnea,” “2.  Persistent disorder of initiating or

maintaining sleep,” “3.  Environmental sleep disorder,”

and “4.  Depression with anxiety.”  

A Sleep Assessment was performed on September 30,

2015, at which time it was reported, “Patient is a 56

y.o. male with a history of snoring and possible pauses

in breathing in sleep, who is being studied for

obstructive sleep apnea, which might be driving the

patient’s excessive daytime sleepiness, difficulty

initiating or maintaining sleep, depression and

anxiety.”  The following Sleep and Medical Surgical

Diagnosis resulted from the Sleep Assessment: “1. Mixed

central and obstructive sleep apnea syndrome, moderate,

but occurred too intermittently and/or too late to
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warrant PAP titration through split-night protocol. 

2. Persistent disorder of initiating and/or 

maintaining sleep.  3. Alpha intrusion into the sleep

EEG.  4. Depression with anxiety.  5. Obesity.”

Dr. Gary G. Goza reported on November 4, 2015:

This is a 56-year–old man who had a sleep
study here on October 1 that showed a
combination of obstructive and central apnea. 
The AHI from that study was 18.5.  The patient
has had significant chronic pain following an
injury on the job in the past and currently
has a fentanyl pump implanted.  This is
presumed to be the cause of the central apnea
that he was found to have.  He comes in at
this time for a CPAP titration study to see
whether the apnea can be adequately controlled
with that approach....

Sleep diagnosis - He has a combination of
obstructive sleep apnea and central sleep
apnea.  The latter is very likely related to
the fentanyl pump that is used to treat his
pain.  Fortunately, both types of apnea
responded well to nasal CPAP therapy.  

Evaluation and management plans -
1.  The patient will be followed in the sleep
apnea care pathway.
2.  A PAP device will be prescribed for home
use.  The type of device will be an AutoPap,
but initially he is going to be set on a fixed
pressure of 11 cm with a 5 minute ramp period. 
Over time, if he is able to reduce the
fentanyl dose, and the apnea becomes more
predominantly obstructive, then the settings
can be changed to an auto mode to better
accommodate his condition.  This will be
prescribed with a nasal mask of the patient’s
choice and a chin strap.  
3.  Return for sleep clinic followup in 4 to 6
weeks.
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Lindsay Melson, APRN, noted on February 5, 2016,

“The patient presents for follow up of hypersomnia.  The

symptoms are improved....There has been no reported

drowsy driving due to sleepiness.”  Lindsay Melson

reported on July 6, 2016, “The symptoms are

improved....He has tried Nuvigil in the past, but had

minimal benefit.”  Ms. Melson again noted on

September 7, 2016, “The symptoms are improved....He had

tried Nuvigil in the past with little benefit.”  Lindsay

Melson reported on March 1, 2017, “The symptoms are

improved.”  

Dr. William E. Ackerman, III provided an

Independent Medical Examination on June 8, 2017 and

reported in part:

This is a Workers’ Compensation case set up by
the Workers’ Compensation Company with
questions on the utilization of medications
with a subarachnoid drug delivery system.  The
claimant has pain which radiates down both
lower extremities.  His pain began in 2004
when he was lifting a heavy object while going
up steps in the course of his employment.  He
fell in the process of his work and sustained
an injury to the lumbar spine....Since his
injury, he has seen several surgeons resulting
in lumbar surgeries....Consequently, he has
had chronic pain necessitating the insertion
of a subarachnoid drug delivery system.  He
also has a spinal cord stimulator to decrease
his pain....
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Past Surgical History: Lumbar spine surgery x7
and placement of a subarachnoid drug delivery
system (SynchroMed Pump) as well as placement
of a dorsal column stimulator....

He is disabled as a result of his injury.  The
last day he worked was 05/06/2011....

A Baptist Health Sleep Clinic note from
08/27/2015 was reviewed as the patient was
referred by Dr. Mocek for sleep deprivation. 
Essentially the records from Baptist Health
Sleep Clinic revealed that Mr. Farrell had
sleep deprivation related to obstruction
hypopnea as well as central apnea that were
supine REM-related and supine NREM related....

In summary, Mr. Farrell suffers from a failed
back syndrome and central back syndrome from
[his] injury and multiple surgeries.  He does
have obstructive sleep apnea.  His current
medications as stated through Workers’
Compensation including intrathecal fentanyl
190 mcg q.d., meloxicam 15 mg q.d., Amrix 30
mg q.d., gabapentin 100 mg q.i.d. and Amitiza
24 mg b.i.d.  The patient does not take non-
work-related medications....

The question is addressed the (sic) Mr.
Farrell is taking several CNS active
medications.  The combination of the
medications can increase the risk for CNS
depression, daytime sedation and impaired
psychomotor function.  There is concern that
the cause of the comorbidity of sleep apnea
can include decreased breathing rate.  The
claimant has been taking these medications
without significant side effects, and he has
had no CNS depression, sedation during the day
or psychomotor function impairment.  His body
has adjusted to the dose he is currently
taking....

It should be noted that the effects of chronic
improperly treated pain can cause significant
physiologic, including cardiovascular,
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effects.  It is therefore my recommendation
that adequate pain treatment be accomplished. 
In Mr. Farrell’s case, he is doing well with
respect to his pain management, and I
therefore recommend continuation of the
management as provided by Dr. Mocek....

The claimant saw Dr. Christopher K. Mocek on

July 25, 2017:

The patient is a 58 year old male who returns
today for reprogramming of their pump
decrease....

The pain is described as being located on the
right and left side in the lower back.  The
pain radiates to the right and left leg, to
the lateral aspect of the right leg and to the
posterior aspect of the right and left leg....

Dr. Mocek informed the patient that his wife
and daughter says that he is sleeping too
much.  Dr. Mocek informed the patient that he
can get drowsy if the medication is too high. 
Dr. Mocek also informed the patient that
depression does play a role with I’m sleeping
about 16 hours a day.  Patient wife informed
Dr. Mocek that he was seeing a psychiatrist at
one point that did work well but the
psychiatrist was unable to see him after her
surgery and he stopped going.  Dr. Mocek asked
if the patient has tried Nuvigil before as a
test dosage but not a full prescription. 
Patient informed the doctor that most of his
drowsiness is in the morning.  Dr. Mocek
suggested the patient try Nuvigil 15mg QAM and
decrease his pump Bolus.  Patient informed the
doctor that he is taking Prozak but he has
tried Cymbalta.  Dr. Mocek suggested
decreasing his Bolus down and spreading it out
over an hour instead of 3 minutes.  

Dr. Mocek prescribed “Nuvigil 150 mg tablet Take 1

oral Every morning for 30 Days FROM 07/25/2017.”
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The claimant followed up with Dr. Mocek on

August 9, 2017: “The claimant is slightly worsening

because of patient pump decrease 2 weeks ago.  The

patient has been compliant with instructions.  Current

medication use: compliant with dosing regimen,

considered effective by patient and experiencing side

effects sleeping long periods of time in the day.  The

patient sleeps an average of 6 hours per night....Dr.

Mocek suggested the patient keep his PA duration the

same and bump up his PA dosage and keep his current rate

the same.  Dr. Mocek also suggested the patient have

Clonodine 10mcg/ml added to his next pump increase....

Dr. Mocek informed the patient that keeping the PA

dosage spread out over the hour could continue to help

with the patient sleeping through the day and hopefully

he will be more awake.”  

Lindsay Melson reported in part on November 6,

2017, “The patient currently takes Nuvigil 200 mg as

prescribed by Dr. Mocek.  The patient reports benefit

from the current treatment regimen....The patient

reports being more alert while on the medication with

improvement in daytime functioning.”  
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Dr. Christian Whitney, an anesthesiologist,

provided a Peer Review Report on November 17, 2017:

The patient is a 58-year-old individual who
sustained an injury on 07/23/04.  The
mechanism of injury was not documented in the
medical reports submitted with this request. 
The patient underwent synchromed pump refill
on 09/18/17.  The patient was diagnosed with
low back pain, postlaminectomy syndrome, not
elsewhere classified, spinal stenosis in the
lumbar region, radiculopathy in the lumbar
region, chronic idiopathic constipation, and
unspecified insomnia.  

According to the Office Visit dated 08/19/17,
the patient returned for follow-up evaluation
of the chronic condition.  The patient was
slightly worsening because of patient pump
decrease 2 weeks ago....Treatment plan
included Clonodine 10 mcg/ml added to the next
pump increase, PA dosage was increased from
125.4 mcg/day to 130.1 mcg/day, and informing
the patient that keeping the PA dosage spread
out over the hour could continue to help with
the patient sleeping through the day and
hopefully would be more awake.  The patient
was to follow up for pump refill.

REVIEW QUESTION(S):
Is the requested medication, POS Armodafinil
Tab 200 mg, Qty: 28, Days Supply: 28, Fill #:
UTD of 0, 1 Rx Date: 11/16/2017, medically
necessary?

Non-Certified

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission does
not address the request for Armodafinil tablet
200 mg, quantity of 28, for 28 days supply.  

The patient was diagnosed with low back pain,
postlaminectomy syndrome, not elsewhere
classified, spinal stenosis in the lumbar
region, radiculopathy in the lumbar region,



FARRELL - F505162 11

chronic idiopathic constipation, and
unspecified insomnia.  There is no
documentation of improvement in symptoms noted
with the continued use of the requested
medication.  ODG Pain (updated 10/13/17) -
Online version states Armodafinil (Nuvigil) is
not recommended solely to counteract sedation
effects for narcotics.  Therefore, the
requested medication POS Armodafinil Tab
200mg, Qty: 28, Days Supply: 28, Fill#: UTD of
0,1 Rx Date: 11/16/2017 is not medically
necessary, this medication cannot be stopped
abruptly and a weaning process may be
indicated....

Dr. Mocek stated on or about November 27, 2017,

“Mr. Farrell is a patient of mine who is routinely seen

in my office for management of his chronic spine pain. 

I am currently prescribing Nuvigil for his daytime

drowsiness, which he reports has been very effective for

him.  I believe this medication is appropriate and

medically necessary for my patient to continue taking. 

Please contact my office if you have any questions in

regards to this matter.”  

Dr. Lisa M. Gill, an anesthesiologist, provided a 

Peer Review Report on or about December 4, 2017:

The claimant is a 58 year old male with a DOI
in July 2004.  He had back surgery and an IT
pump was implanted.  He gets fentanyl and
clonidine through this.  He was last seen in
August 2017 and his pain score was 6/10.  He
was on Nuvigil and complained of sleepiness.
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There was no lumbar exam.  No other
medications are mentioned.  He has had ESIs. 
Diagnosis is Failed Back Surgical Syndrome
(FBSS).  There is no lumbar or extremity exam
provided.  There are no limitations noted.
Previous treatment has consisted of ESIS, oral
opiates, and IT pump implanted.  There was a
denial for Nuvigil due to a lack of documented
benefit.  

REVIEW QUESTION(S):
1.  Is POS ARMODAFINIL TAB 200 MG (Qty: 28
Days’ Supply: 28 Fill #: UTD of 01 Rx Date:
11/16/2017) medically necessary?

No, POS ARMODAFINIL TAB 200MG (Qty 28 Days’
Supply: 28 Fill#: UTD of 01 Rx Date:
11/16/2017 is not medically necessary. 
Weaning is recommended....

Lindsay Melson wrote on January 5, 2018, “Kenny

Farrell is a patient at the Baptist Health Sleep Clinic

with a diagnosis of Obstructive Sleep Apnea and is

compliant with CPAP therapy.  Even with compliance on

CPAP therapy this patient still reports day time

sleepiness and it is medically necessary for this

patient to take Armodafinil 200mg in order to function

safely during the day.  Attached to this letter are

chart notes and this patient’s sleep studies.  This

patient reports that his Armodafinil 200mg is currently

not being covered by insurance.  Please cover your

insured patient as he meets all the requirements for

this drug.”  
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Dr. Fargo N. Khoury, a physical medicine and

rehabilitation specialist, provided a Peer Review Report

on January 10, 2018 and stated in part:

REVIEW QUESTION(S):
1.  Is MED Armodafinil 150 mg TAB PO every
morning for sleep apnea & narcolepsy medically
necessary?

Armodafinil 150 mg TAB PO every morning is not
medically necessary.  

ODG does not support use of Nuvigil to
counteract the side effects of narcotic
agents.  ODG states “Armodafinil is used to
treat excessive sleepiness caused by
narcolepsy or shift work sleep disorder.  It
is very similar to Modafinil.”  In this case,
the claimant does not carry diagnoses of
sleepiness caused by narcolepsy and/or sleep-
work disorder.  I do not recommend certifying. 
Therefore, Armodafinil 150 mg TAB PO every
morning is not medically necessary.

Lindsay R. Melson wrote on January 25, 2018:

Nuvigil (armodafinil) is approved to treat
obstructive sleep apnea.  Please [see]
attached literature on Nugivil and review it. 
This prior authorization was initiated under
the diagnosis code obstructive sleep apnea and
nothing in the denial letter actually explains
why this patient was denied Nugivil.  The
reason listed was “in this case, the claimant
does not carry diagnoses of sleepiness caused
by narcolepsy and/or sleep work disorder”
while both of those are FDA approved
diagnosis’s (sic) for Nuvigil, Obstructive
sleep apnea as well.  And since the other
requirement for use of Nuvigil with OSA is
CPAP compliance of 70% or more this patient
qualifies for Nuvigil.  His compliance is
100%.  I understand this patient also has pain
control medication for an injury.  This
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however does not negate the fact that this
patient suffers hypersomnia due to Obstructive
sleep apnea.  This patient’s pain is managed
by an outside provider and we manage the
patient’s sleep disorders.  Please see
attached chart notes and literature about
Nuvigil and reconsider this patient’s denial.

Dr. Aunali Khaku, a neurologist certified in sleep 

medicine, provided a Peer Review Report on or about

February 1, 2018:

The claimant is a 58 year old male who
sustained a work related injury on 07/2004. 
The claimant has had back surgery and an IT
pump implant.  The claimant took fentanyl and
Clonidine.  This review is for Nuvigil and
complained of sleepiness.  There was a denial
for Nuvigil due to a lack of documented
benefit versus lack of evidence of a diagnosis
of narcolepsy.  In an appeal letter the
provider states that the claimant has
obstructive sleep apnea with residual
sleepiness and the Nuvigil is being prescribed
for the residual sleepiness.  The claimant has
obstructive sleep apnea, and failed back
syndrome with adequate CPAP use.  The reason
for the denial of modafinil (review was that
the claimant did not have a diagnosis of
narcolepsy or shift work sleep disorder.  

REVIEW QUESTION(S):
1.  Is MED Armodafinil 150 mg TAB PO every
morning for sleep apnea & narcolepsy.

The requested Armodafinil 150 mg TAB PO every
morning for sleep apnea & narcolepsy is not
medically necessary.  

Based on ODG, Pain (Chronic) Chapter, Online
edition last updated 11/17/17 - Armodafinil
(Nuvigil), is not recommended.  The case is
being reviewed from Worker’s Compensation
injury standpoint.  There is no evidence that
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obstructive sleep apnea is caused by the
worker’s injury.  Thus residual sleepiness due
to obstructive sleep apnea would be excluded
from coverage under the guidelines in the
jurisdiction in question.  Furthermore, the
medical literature would not support the use
of Armodafinil in lieu of standard of care
Modafinil for the treatment of residual
sleepiness due to sleep apnea.  Armodafinil
would not be medically indicated, but
Modafinil, the parent drug is often used in
this regard.  There is no evidence to show
that Armodafinil is better than the standard
of care Modafinil (2.3).  Therefore, the
requested Armodafinil 150 mg TAB PO every
morning for sleep apnea & narcolepsy is not
medically necessary....

A pre-hearing order was filed on February 14, 2018. 

The claimant contended that he “has been treated by Dr.

Christopher Mocek for a number of years who has provided

the same medications which [he] is presently

prescribing.  Respondents made a unilateral decision not

to authorize continuation of these medications.”  The

respondents contended that “Nuvigil (Armodafinil) is not

reasonably necessary in connection with the injury

received by the Claimant.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a).” 

The parties agreed to litigate the following issue: 

“Reasonable and necessary medical treatment, Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-508.  All other issues are reserved.”  

A hearing was held on March 29, 2018.  At that

time, the claimant submitted a list of his prescribed



FARRELL - F505162 16

daily medications.  These medications included

Gabapentin, Amitiza, Meloxicam, Prozac, Atorvastatin,

and Amrix.  The claimant also noted that he received

Fentanyl and Clonidine through a pump.  

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

April 20, 2018.  The administrative law judge found that

Nuvigil was reasonably necessary medication.  The

respondents appeal to the Full Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that medical treatment is reasonably

necessary.  Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App.

260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher

Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Wright Contracting

Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).
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An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  The drug Nuvigil is a reasonable and

necessary medication for the claimant based on the

opinions of Drs. Mocek and Ackerman and the information

provided by the sleep clinic.”  The Full Commission does

not affirm this finding.

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained

a compensable back injury in 2004.  The claimant

testified that he subsequently underwent surgery, and

that he did not work for the respondents after May 2011. 

The parties have stipulated that the claimant was

permanently totally disabled as a result of his

compensable injury.  The claimant thereafter received a

spinal cord stimulator and pain pump.  The claimant’s

exhibits indicate that he now regularly takes a number

of medications daily.  The claimant has also been

prescribed two additional medications introduced

directly into his system through use of an implanted

pain pump.  These additional medications are Clonidine

and the opioid Fentanyl.  The claimant testified that he

was unable to stay awake as a result of his numerous

medications and required a prescription of yet another

medicine, Nuvigil, to assist in his activities of daily



FARRELL - F505162 18

living.  The claimant testified that he was unable to

stay awake in movie theaters and restaurants.  

The determination of the credibility and weight to

be given a witness’s testimony is within the sole

province of the Commission.  Murphy v. Forsgren, Inc.,

99 Ark. App. 223, 258 S.W.3d 794 (2007).  The Full

Commission finds in the present matter that the claimant

was not a credible witness.  The medical evidence of

record does not corroborate the claimant’s testimony

that he benefitted from the use of Nuvigil.  Lindsay

Melson with Baptist Health Sleep Clinic specifically

noted on July 6, 2016 and September 7, 2016 that the

claimant had tried Nuvigil with “minimal benefit” and

“little benefit.”  

Moreover, the evidence does not demonstrate that

Nuvigil is reasonably necessary in connection with the

July 23, 2004 compensable injury.  Dr. Trotter opined in

2014 that Nuvigil was not reasonably necessary.  Dr.

Trotter expressly noted that Nuvigil, also known as

Modafinil, was used to treat “narcolepsy or shift work

sleep disorder.”  The record does not demonstrate that

the claimant suffers from narcolepsy or shift work sleep

disorder as a result of the compensable injury. 
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Additionally, Dr. Whitney, Dr. Gill, Dr. Khoury, and Dr.

Khaku all opined that Nuvigil was not reasonably

necessary and was not recommended.  Dr. Trotter opined

that Nuvigil was meant for short-term use only and was

not meant to be prescribed as a chronic or long-term

medication.  

The Full Commission recognizes Dr. Mocek’s opinion

that a prescription for Nuvigil was “appropriate and

medically necessary for may patient to continue taking.” 

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all of

the medical evidence and to determine what is most

credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark.

94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  In the present matter, the

Full Commission finds that the opinions of Dr. Trotter,

Dr. Whitney, Dr. Gill, Dr. Khoury, and Dr. Khaku are

more credible than the opinion of Dr. Mocek and are

entitled to significant evidentiary weight.  The

evidence does not demonstrate that the diagnosis of

sleep apnea is causally related to the claimant’s

compensable injury.  We also place minimal evidentiary

weight on Lindsay Melson’s opinion that Armodafinil

(Nuvigil) was medically necessary.  
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After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant did not prove a

prescription for Nuvigil was reasonably necessary in

connection with the claimant’s compensable injury.  We

therefore reverse the administrative law judge’s

opinion, and this claim is respectfully denied and

dismissed.

IT IS SO ORDERED.    

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.


